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Civil society activists, journalists, artists, lawyers, academics, and others who promote 
and protect human rights for all, play important roles in safeguarding democracy, rule 
of law and sustainable development. Through their activities they may contribute 
across multiple fields, such as documenting and ensuring accountability for human 
rights violations and abuses, redress to victims and survivors, protection of the 
environment, stronger and more inclusive institutions, and better public policies and 
laws.  

Notwithstanding, human rights defenders are often exposed to stigmatisation and 
smearing owing to their work, which are contributing and sometimes enabling factors 
for other violations and abuses, including threats, harassment, surveillance and 
attacks, online and offline. Women human rights defenders are even more at risk and 
are disproportionately impacted by threats and attacks, which are often more gendered 
and sexualized than threats against their male counterparts, due to how they challenge 
social gender norms and stereotypes.  

2023 marks 25 years since the adoption, by consensus, of the UN Declaration on Human 
Rights Defenders in the General Assembly. It is also the 75-year anniversary of the 
Universal Declaration of Human Rights. The Special Rapporteur on the situation of 
Human Rights Defenders will present achievements of human rights defenders in her 
forthcoming report1 to the Human Rights Council. The report will be presented at the 
52nd session, in March 2023.  

1 A/HRC/52/29  

https://eur03.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fdocuments-dds-ny.un.org%2Fdoc%2FUNDOC%2FGEN%2FG22%2F610%2F60%2FPDF%2FG2261060.pdf%3FOpenElement&data=05%7C01%7CTor.Hakon.Tordhol%40mfa.no%7C619320ef2de645e6f0e908db03719546%7Cbb0f0b4e45254e4bba501e7775a8fd2e%7C0%7C0%7C638107560099150622%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=hy8Vr0avyDUYXfoQAO17Yka4QT2oSs5IeRi5SoEAXZY%3D&reserved=0
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We propose to use these anniversaries to strengthen the awareness of human rights 
defenders’ contributions to the realisation of human rights, rule of law, democracy, 
peace and inclusive and sustainable development. This is important to counter negative 
stereotypes and narratives. 

We have developed the following call to action:  
1. Promote policies and public statements, for example joint statements, demonstrating 

the positive and legitimate role of human rights defenders in promoting human rights, 
democracy, the rule of law, peace and sustainable development on the occasion of the 
25-year anniversary of the adoption of the Declaration on Human Rights Defenders.  

2. Publicly support the campaign launched by the UN High Commissioner for Human 
Rights to release all who are arbitrarily detained for exercising their human rights.  

3. Encourage and support national-level monitoring efforts by, inter alia, A-status national 
human rights institutions in co-operation with human rights defenders, to further the 
implementation of the UN Declaration on Human Rights Defenders and its underlying 
rights and to enable official national statistics on the situation of human rights 
defenders.  
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